
LCQ9: Consolidating Hong Kong’s
position as international maritime
centre

     Following is a question by the Hon Lai Tung-kwok and a written reply by
the Secretary for Transport and Logistics, Mr Lam Sai-hung, in the
Legislative Council today (June 12):

Question:

     In April this year, the Transport and Logistics Bureau issued a post in
social platform, pointing out that the comprehensive strength of Hong Kong's
port is multidimensional and should not be measured solely by its container
throughput ranking, and that Hong Kong remains a leading international
maritime centre. Regarding the consolidation of Hong Kong's position as an
international maritime centre, will the Government inform this Council:

(1) apart from the 2023 Xinhua-Baltic International Shipping Centre
Development Index Report mentioned in the aforesaid post, whether the
authorities have obtained other information relating to maritime or port
rankings (including but not limited to the container throughput rankings of
ports in various places provided by Lloyd's List, an authoritative media
outlet in the international maritime industry, and Alphaliner, a maritime
consultancy); if so, of Hong Kong's ranking in the past five years;

(2) whether it has compiled statistics on the total number of port and
maritime-related companies in Hong Kong in each of the past five years,
together with a breakdown by scope of business;

(3) whether it has compiled statistics on the number of maritime arbitration
cases conducted in Hong Kong and the total amount in dispute involved in such
cases in each of the past five years; whether it knows the ranking of the
Hong Kong International Arbitration Centre among arbitration institutions
worldwide in each of the past five years;

(4) whether it has compiled statistics on the number of local and overseas
insurance companies engaged in marine hull insurance business in Hong Kong in
each of the past five years, as well as the total amount of related premiums
and their percentage in the total amount of related premiums worldwide;

(5) whether it has compiled statistics on the number of ship finance
transactions conducted in Hong Kong in each of the past five years and the
total financing amount involved, as well as the percentage of such total
amount in the total amount of ship financing worldwide;

(6) whether it has compiled statistics on the gross tonnage of Hong Kong-
registered vessels in each of the past five years; whether it knows Hong
Kong's global ranking in terms of the number of vessels registered in each of
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the past five years;

(7) whether it has compiled statistics on (i) the average number of
international container liner services provided in Hong Kong per week, and
(ii) the number of destinations worldwide connected by Hong Kong's
international container liner services in each of the past five years;

(8) as it has been reported that due to the realignment of global supply
chains and shipping alliances this year, some shipping routes have ceased to
call at the port of Hong Kong, whether the authorities have assessed the far-
reaching implications of the adjustment of global shipping routes, and the
targeted measures they intend to take to cope with the crisis facing Hong
Kong's maritime industry; and

(9) as it is learnt that the land leases of Container Terminals 1 to 9 in
Kwai Tsing Container Terminals will expire in 2047, whether the authorities
have negotiated with the terminal operators the arrangements after 2047 in
order to plan the way forward for Hong Kong's development as an international
maritime centre; if so, of the progress and details; if not, the time planned
to conduct negotiation?

Reply:

President,

     The Government of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (HKSAR) is
committed to reinforcing Hong Kong's position as an international maritime
centre. The Outline of the 14th Five-Year Plan for National Economic and
Social Development of the People's Republic of China and the Long-Range
Objectives Through the Year 2035 and the Outline Development Plan for the
Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area have shown express support to the
position of the Hong Kong port and the development of high value-added
maritime services in Hong Kong for better integration into the country's
development course. The Transport and Logistics Bureau promulgated the Action
Plan on Maritime and Port Development Strategy on December 20, 2023, which
sets out 10 strategies and 32 action measures in four directions to support
the sustainable development needs of the maritime and port industry in Hong
Kong, enhance the long-term competitiveness of the industry, as well as
consolidate and enhance Hong Kong's position as an international maritime
centre.

     Having consulted the relevant departments, our reply to the various
parts of the question raised by the Hon Lai Tung-kwok is as follows: 

(1) Hong Kong was ranked fourth globally in the 2023 Xinhua-Baltic
International Shipping Centre Development Index Report, reflecting Hong
Kong's comprehensive strengths as a leading international maritime centre,
with a high-quality maritime services cluster, excellent business
environment, and ideal port conditions. The relevant global rankings of Hong
Kong's shipping and port industry are as follows: 
 



Year

Lloyd's List Top
100 container
ports in the
world ranking
 (Note 1)

Alphaliner Top
30 container
ports in the
world ranking
(Note 2)

Ranking of flag of
registration of
merchant fleet
(Note 3)

2019 8 8 4
2020 9 9 4
2021 9 10 4
2022 9 10 4

2023 Not yet released
(Note 4) 11 4

Note 1: Data from the Lloyd's List
Note 2: Data from the Alphaliner
Note 3: Data from the UN Trade and Development
Note 4: Based on the calculation method of the Lloyd's List, an authoritative
media in the international maritime industry, it is estimated that Hong
Kong's container throughput ranked 10th in 2023 globally

(2) The number of port and maritime-related companies (by sector) is as
follows (Note 5): 
 

Sector Year
2018

Year
2019

Year
2020 Year 2021 Year

2022
1. Port and
shipping 860 850 840 870 930

2. Maritime
business
services

280 290 300 290 280

Overall (Note
6) 1 140 1 140 1 130 1 160 1 210

Note 5: Estimated figures
Note 6: Figures may not add up to the total due to rounding

(3) The Baltic and International Maritime Council designated Hong Kong as one
of the four arbitration venues in September 2020, alongside London, New York,
and Singapore. A distinctive feature of arbitration is its confidential
nature. In order to better safeguard the confidentiality of arbitrations, the
Arbitration Ordinance (Cap. 609) restricts parties from publishing,
disclosing or communicating any information relating to the arbitral
proceedings or the award, unless where the parties agreed otherwise, where a
party needs to protect or pursue own legal right or interest, or where a
party discloses information relating to the arbitration when enforcing or
challenging the award. In addition, maritime arbitration generally adopts the
form of ad hoc arbitration, the procedures of which are wholly "administered"
by the arbitrator(s) and the parties; if no party makes application to the
court for enforcement or setting aside of arbitral award, any third party to



the parties to the proceedings will not have any knowledge of the ad hoc
arbitral proceedings that have been conducted. Therefore, public information
and statistics concerning arbitration activities in Hong Kong are relatively
limited. According to information made public by the Hong Kong International
Arbitration Centre (HKIAC), the number of maritime arbitration related cases
submitted in Hong Kong is as follows (Note 7): 
 

Year
Number of arbitration
cases submitted in Hong
Kong

Share of maritime-related
arbitration cases

2019 308 14.4%
2020 318 18.6%
2021 277 17.0%
2022 344 12.5%
2023 281 16.0%

Note 7: Data from the HKIAC

     The above statistics do not cover all maritime arbitration cases
conducted in Hong Kong, which include maritime arbitration cases administered
by other arbitral institutions, ad hoc maritime arbitration cases, maritime
arbitration cases not seated in Hong Kong but heard in Hong Kong only, etc.
Therefore, the above statistics can only partially reflect the position of
maritime arbitration activities in Hong Kong. The HKIAC does not provide in
its public information any statistics on the total dispute amount of maritime
arbitration in Hong Kong.

     The HKSAR Government does not maintain an official record of the ranking
of global arbitral institutions. However, according to the 2021 International
Arbitration Survey published by Queen Mary University of London, the HKIAC is
the third most preferred arbitral institution worldwide.

(4) The number of local and non-local insurance companies engaged in the
marine insurance business in Hong Kong and the total gross marine insurance
premiums written are set out below (Note 8):
 

Year
Number of
local insurers
(as at year end)

Number of
non-local insurers
(as at year end)

Gross
Premiums
(HK$ million)

2019 54 35 2,411.6
2020 54 33 2,764.5
2021 52 32 2,900.8
2022 52 31 3,074.0

2023 51 30 3,444.8 (Note
9)

Note 8: Data from the Insurance Authority



Note 9: Provisional figure

(5) Of the total amount of loans and advances provided by authorised
institutions relating to transport and transport equipment for use in Hong
Kong, the amount related to shipping is set out below (Note 10):
 

End-December Loans and advances
(HK$ million)

2019 119,713
2020 129,405
2021 122,175
2022 98,769
2023 90,146

Note 10: Data from the Hong Kong Monetary Authority

(6) The gross tonnage of ships registered in Hong Kong and Hong Kong's global
ranking in terms of gross tonnage are as follows:
 

 Hong Kong Shipping Registry

Year
Gross tonnage
('000 tons)
(Note 11)

World ranking
(in terms of gross
tonnage)
(Note 12)

2019 127 448 4
2020 129 723 4
2021 131 147 4
2022 126 615 4
2023 128 120 4

Note 11: Data from the Marine Department
Note 12: Data from the UN Trade and Development

(7) The average weekly international container vessel sailings and the number
of destinations for Hong Kong are as follows:

 Hong Kong international container vessels

Year Average weekly
sailings Number of destinations

2019 300 420
2020 280 610
2021 270 590
2022 240 460
2023 320 490



(8) and (9) The Hong Kong Port (HKP) is renowned for its high efficiency and
is one of the busiest international container ports in the world, which
provides frequent and comprehensive liner services with over 300
international container vessel sailings per week, connecting nearly 500
destinations worldwide. This, coupled with the first-class airport and land
boundary crossings and transport facilities, makes Hong Kong a regional hub
with an extensive service network. The HKSAR Government has been maintaining
communication with container terminal operators and the shipping industry to
keep abreast of the latest market developments, including the operation and
planning cycles of the routes of major shipping alliances around the world.
In the short term, increasing local cargo volume is the key to attracting
more international transhipment business to Hong Kong. We will utilise the
advantages of Hong Kong's world-class multimodal transport network and take
advantage of the Hong Kong-Zhuhai-Macao Bridge to strengthen logistics
connections with western Guangdong, expand cargo sources, and open up new
opportunities for the maritime and port industry. We will also actively work
with the industry to enhance the international connectivity of the HKP in
handling cargos to and from more places. We will pragmatically explore with
ports and cities in the Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area (GBA)
where we enjoy complementary advantage, so as to attain the goal of
consolidating Hong Kong's position as an international maritime centre as
well as bolstering the overall throughput of the GBA port cluster. Currently,
Container Terminals 1 to 9 within the Kwai Tsing Container Terminals are
being run commercially by five private operators respectively under various
land leases. The HKSAR Government will handle the relevant land lease matters
in due course.

LCQ18: Cross-boundary Wealth
Management Connect Scheme in the
Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay
Area

     Following is a question by the Hon Chan Chun-ying and a written reply by
the Secretary for Financial Services and the Treasury, Mr Christopher Hui, in
the Legislative Council today (June 12):
 
Question:
 
     The Cross-boundary Wealth Management Connect (WMC) Scheme in the
Guangdong-Hong Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area was officially launched in
September 2021 while "WMC 2.0" officially commenced on February 26 this year.
It has been reported that in March this year, the number of new Mainland
investors participating in the Southbound Scheme increased by nearly 12 times
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month-on-month and the amount of cross-boundary fund remittances involved
also increased by 7.9 times month-on-month, but there was no significant
increase in these figures under the Northbound Scheme. The Hong Kong Monetary
Authority has pointed out that this was mainly due to the different interest
rate environment between the Mainland and Hong Kong as well as the different
financial management needs of the residents in the two places (e.g. Hong Kong
residents already have many channels to diversify their investments). In this
connection, will the Government inform this Council:
 
(1) as it has been reported that as at the end of March this year, over 98
per cent of the market value of Hong Kong and Macao investment products held
by Mainland investors under the Southbound Scheme were deposits, while some
members of the financial sector expect that the US Federal Reserve may start
cutting rates in the second half of this year, whether the Government has
reviewed the attractiveness of other investment products under the Southbound
Scheme (e.g. funds and bonds), with a view to maintaining the development
momentum of the Southbound Scheme; if so, of the details; if not, the reasons
for that;
 
(2) whether it has conducted studies on the categories of products and the
selling process under the Northbound Scheme and put in place enhancement
measures to attract more Hong Kong investors to participate in the Northbound
Scheme; if so, of the details; if not, the reasons for that; and
 
(3) whether the relevant policy bureaux and regulatory bodies have
communicated with the relevant Mainland authorities on the implementation of
the Cross-boundary WMC Scheme on a regular basis; if so, of the details; if
not, the reasons for that?
 
Reply:
 
President,
 
     Cross-boundary Wealth Management Connect (WMC) in the Guangdong-Hong
Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area (GBA) provides GBA residents with a formal,
direct and convenient channel for cross-boundary investment in diverse wealth
management products and marks a milestone in the financial development of the
GBA.
 
     WMC has seen continuous and steady development since its launch in
September 2021. "WMC 2.0" commenced on February 26, 2024. Enhancement
measures include increasing the individual investor quota from RMB1 million
to RMB3 million, lowering the threshold for participating in the Southbound
Scheme to support more GBA residents to participate in the scheme, expanding
the scope of participating institutions to include eligible securities firms,
expanding the scope of eligible investment products, and further enhancing
the promotion and sales arrangements. According to the statistics published
by the People's Bank of China (PBOC), up to end-April 2024, over 110 000
individual investors in the GBA participated in WMC and cross-boundary fund
remittances (including Guangdong, Hong Kong and Macao) amounting to over
RMB50.7 billion had been recorded.



 
     My reply to the question raised by Hon Chan is as follows:
 
(1) Under "WMC 2.0", the scope of eligible products under the Southbound
Scheme has been expanded to include all "non-complex" funds domiciled in Hong
Kong and authorised by the Securities and Futures Commission in Hong Kong
(SFC) that primarily invest in Greater China equity, as well as low- to
medium-high-risk (which was low- to medium-risk under "WMC 1.0") "non-
complex" funds domiciled in Hong Kong and authorised by the SFC (excluding
high-yield bond funds and single emerging market equity funds). The number of
funds distributed by Hong Kong banks under the Southbound Scheme has nearly
doubled, from around 160 before the expansion to around 300. At current
stage, the eligible products covered by the Southbound Scheme of WMC are
relatively comprehensive and could cater for the risk appetites of WMC
individual investors, providing Mainland individual investors with a wide
range of investment options that meet diverse investment needs.
 
     We have been maintaining close communication with the industry and the
Mainland regulatory authorities in facilitating Hong Kong financial
institutions' better understanding of the operational details of the
enhancement measures, thereby ensuring the effective implementation of "WMC
2.0". We are also working with the industry to step up investor education in
the GBA, so as to enhance investors' knowledge of WMC and products concerned,
and enable them to better capture the cross-boundary wealth management and
investment opportunities.
 
     According to the statistics published by the PBOC, up to end-March 2024,
investment products of Hong Kong and Macao held by Mainland individual
investors under the Southbound Scheme of WMC stood at around RMB16.24
billion, representing an increase of 1.8 times compared to the end-February
figure. Allocation in funds and bonds increased, with details tabulated as
follows:
 

Investment products of
Hong Kong and Macao
held by Mainland
individual investors

Market value (RMB million)
Percentage
increaseEnd-February

2024 End-March 2024

• Funds 52 224 330.8%
• Bonds 8 25 212.5%
• Deposits 5,581 15,991 186.5%
Total 5,641 16,240 187.8%

 
     We are communicating with the industry and the Mainland regulatory
authorities closely, and continuously reviewing the implementation of "WMC
2.0" with a view to exploring further expansion of the product scope under
the Southbound Scheme.
 
(2) Under "WMC 2.0", RMB-denominated deposit products offered by Mainland



banks have been newly added to the scope of eligible products under the
Northbound Scheme, and the scope of eligible public securities investment
funds has been expanded from those with risk rating of "R1" to "R3" to those
with risk rating of "R1" to "R4" (excluding commodity futures funds). This
has appropriately increased the investment options and diversity for Hong
Kong investors under the Northbound Scheme. Regarding promotion and sales
arrangements, "WMC 2.0" has provided clarity in the sales arrangements for
the Northbound Scheme that Mainland sales institutions could, upon the
request of Hong Kong clients and after assessing clients' risk tolerance,
introduce to them Northbound products commensurate with their risk tolerance
level.
 
     We and the Mainland regulatory authorities will examine and enhance WMC
continuously (including the product types and sales arrangements) with the
aim of attracting more Hong Kong investors to participate in the scheme.
 
(3) The Hong Kong Monetary Authority (HKMA) and the SFC have been in close
communication with the Mainland regulatory authorities on the implementation
of WMC, covering the monthly WMC data, the latest progress of regulatory
review in both places, feedback from investors in both places, and the
suggestions from the industry on the implementation process, etc. The HKMA
and the SFC, in co-ordination with the Mainland regulatory authorities, have
also strengthened collaboration in business presentation and investor
education so as to strengthen public awareness and understanding of WMC and
products concerned in both the Mainland and Hong Kong.
 
     As an innovative financial co-operation measure in the GBA involving
three different regulatory systems, WMC has been implemented under a pilot
approach in a gradual and incremental manner. The Government and the
financial regulators will closely monitor market developments and the
operation of WMC, collaborate with the Mainland authorities to jointly foster
the smooth implementation of WMC and continuously explore further enhancement
measures to increase investors' choices.

LCQ5: Facilitating pet owners to go
out for consumption with pets

     Following is a question by the Hon Rock Chen and a reply by the
Secretary for Environment and Ecology, Mr Tse Chin-wan, in the Legislative
Council today (June 12):
 
Question:
 
     The Chief Executive has reportedly pointed out the need to brainstorm
how to attract local spending by members of the public. However, there are
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views pointing out that statutory and policy restrictions have rendered it
difficult for pet owners to go out for consumption with pets. In this
connection, will the Government inform this Council:
 
(1) whether it has plans to study with public transport service operators the
relaxation of regulation on boarding public transport with animals during
holidays and non-peak hours, e.g. allowing passengers to board public
transport at special fares with small pets put in bags or cases or large pets
that are muzzled, in diapers and kept on a leash, or designating some routes
or train compartments exclusively for use by people with pets, as well as
imposing fines or other penalties on those in violation of the regulation; if
so, of the details and timetable; if not, the reasons for that;
 
(2) given that under the Food Business Regulation, no person shall bring any
dog onto food premises, whether the authorities will amend the legislation to
allow restaurant operators to decide on their own whether indoor pet areas
should be set up, and formulate the relevant hygiene and management
standards, such as requiring that pets should be kept on a leash and stay
away from food preparation areas; and
 
(3) given that the Government is promoting a mega event economy, whether the
authorities have plans to incorporate pet-related elements and pet-friendly
measures into the festive events, celebrations, shows, carnivals, etc. under
planning to enable pet owners to participate with pets, so as to promote
local spending; if so, of the details; if not, the reasons for that?
 
Reply:
 
President,
 
     As pet keeping has become increasingly common in Hong Kong, there has
been more attention in society to carrying pets when using public transport
services and participating in public activities. Regarding whether members of
the public can go out for consumption with pets or participate in events, the
Government or relevant organisations generally need to take into account
various factors, including the nature of individual facilities, whether
ancillary facilities are in place, the degree of social acceptance, etc.
 
     For instance, the Leisure and Cultural Services Department (LCSD) has
actively responded to requests for opening up individual parks to members of
the public for use with their pets in recent years, and has been liaising
with District Councils from time to time, to identify suitable locations as
pet gardens. Regarding cultural venues, members of the public are generally
not allowed to bring dogs into the venues of civic centres, museums and
libraries under the LCSD, except for the visually impaired bringing guide
dogs along into the venue facilities. The LCSD will balance the views of
different stakeholders and users of venues and facilities, and review
relevant arrangements from time to time.
 
     Having consulted the Transport and Logistics Bureau and the Culture,
Sports and Tourism Bureau, my reply to the question of the Hon Rock Chen is



as follows:
 
(1) Currently, operators of some of the public transport services, including
ferries, public light buses, non-franchised buses and taxis, may decide at
their discretion whether to allow passengers to board with pets. Take ferries
as an example, individual operators have set relevant terms and conditions
for passengers to board with pets. These terms and conditions are generally
set in consideration of the actual operating conditions of the operators and
to minimise disruption to other passengers, e.g. passengers must leash their
pets or put them in a cage/bag, passengers with pets must stay in designated
cabin zone, etc. At present, there are 19 outlying island and in-harbour
ferry routes that allow passengers to board with pets, accounting for over 80
per cent of all regular ferry routes. As for public light buses and non-
franchised buses, the operators may decide whether to allow passengers to
board with pets having regard to the actual situation and individual hire
service contract.
 
     As regards the Mass Transit Railway (MTR) and franchised buses, the
carriage of animals by passengers into railway premises and on board is
currently regulated by the relevant laws. With high daily patronage and
limited compartment spaces, passengers are currently prohibited from boarding
MTR trains and franchised buses with pets, except for guide dogs accompanying
the visually impaired. When considering whether to relax the restriction on
passengers travelling with pets for these public transport services, the
Government shall consider and balance different factors, including the space
and carrying capacity of the compartments, reaction of the pets in the
travelling environment, as well as the potential impact on other passengers.
 
     The Government will continue to keep in view relevant suggestions for
considering whether a change to the existing arrangement is necessary.
 
(2) Regarding bringing dogs into food premises, the Food Business Regulation
(Cap. 132X) currently prohibits dogs (except guide dogs) from entering food
premises. The Food and Environmental Hygiene Department (FEHD) has from time
to time received complaints about certain food premises allowing customers
who bring pet dogs inside. 
 
     In recent years, there are also views in society hoping to bring along
pet dogs to dine in food premises. The Government understands that there may
be changes in the societal culture over time but would also have to strike a
balance on the need to safeguard public health and hygiene, etc. In addition,
as food premises in Hong Kong are generally cramped, aside from the
abovementioned angles, the reaction of pet dogs in a crowded and cramped
environment (possibly with different types of dogs/animals), as well as the
potential impact and threat on other diners would also need to be taken into
account. Hence, the Environment and Ecology Bureau, together with the FEHD,
will first conduct research on practices and experiences in other places, and
will take note of the views of the public regarding bringing dogs into food
premises, so as to consider the need to review current practice and
legislation.
 



(3) Hong Kong is the Events Capital of Asia. Mega events in Hong Kong mean a
lot to the city in various aspects, including generating passenger flow and
more business opportunities, creating a positive atmosphere in the community,
bringing joy to the public and bolstering Hong Kong's international image. In
addition, different types of mega events can drive the multi-faceted
development of various industries in Hong Kong. Both the direct and indirect
spending of the local public and tourists during their participation in the
mega events will also bring economic gains to Hong Kong.
 
     Different events have their own nature and characteristics, and cater
for different target audiences. When organising mega events, the organisers
will consider different factors, including the condition and restrictions of
the venue, the nature of the activity, target participants, public safety and
hygiene, etc, to decide whether to allow the entry of pets. If there are mega
events suitable for incorporating pet elements, it is believed that the
organisers will actively consider to allow the entry of pets.
 
     Thank you, President.

LCQ20: Developing the futures and
derivatives business

     Following is a question by the Hon Robert Lee and a written reply by the
Secretary for Financial Services and the Treasury, Mr Christopher Hui, in the
Legislative Council today (June 12):
 
Question:
 
     The National 14th Five-Year Plan has established Hong Kong's functions
and positioning in the national development, including strengthening Hong
Kong as a global offshore Renminbi business hub, an international asset
management centre and an international risk management centre. Some members
of the finance industry are of the view that in order to promote Hong Kong as
an international risk management centre, the Government should proactively
develop the futures and derivatives business. In this connection, will the
Government inform this Council:
 
(1) whether it will urge the Hong Kong Futures Exchange to (i) look into the
introduction of trading hours that dovetail with the global markets to
enhance market continuity and liquidity; (ii) increase the futures products
available for Derivatives Holiday Trading; and (iii) expeditiously implement
the trading arrangements for futures and derivatives under inclement weather;
 
(2) whether it knows the latest development in respect of the launch of China
Treasury Bond Futures in Hong Kong by the Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing
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Limited (HKEx);
 
(3) whether it will discuss with relevant regulatory bodies to introduce more
futures and options products for mainstream virtual assets, such as bitcoin
and Ethereum;
 
(4) whether it will discuss with the Mainland authorities to expedite the
inclusion of international futures products of Mainland futures exchanges
(including the Shanghai International Energy Exchange, the Dalian Commodity
Exchange and the Zhengzhou Commodity Exchange) into the mechanisms for mutual
access between the financial markets of the Mainland and Hong Kong; and
 
(5) whether it will urge the London Metal Exchange under HKEx and commodity
market participants to proactively look into and expeditiously take forward
the establishment of bulk commodity delivery warehouses in Hong Kong, so as
to strengthen Hong Kong's infrastructure for commodity futures and foster the
development of the relevant ecosystem?
 
Reply:
 
President,
 
     The National 14th Five-Year Plan supports Hong Kong in enhancing its
status as an international financial centre, and puts forward specific
targets including strengthening Hong Kong's functions as a global offshore
Renminbi (RMB) business hub, an international asset management centre and a
risk management centre. The Government, in collaboration with the regulators
and the Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing Limited (HKEX), strives to leverage
on the unique advantages of Hong Kong under "one country, two systems" to
continuously deepen the mutual access between the Mainland and Hong Kong
financial markets, enrich investments choices under the mechanism, and
address the diverse asset allocation and risk management needs of domestic
and overseas investors.
 
     In consultation with the HKEX and the Securities and Futures Commission
(SFC), my reply to the five parts of the question is as follows:
 
(1) The derivatives market is an important part of Hong Kong's securities
market. The derivatives market under the HKEX registered increased trading
volume in 2023, with the average daily trading volume of futures and options
reaching 1.35 million contracts, representing a rise of four per cent from
2022. The average daily trading volume of key derivative products such as
Hang Seng Index futures and options as well as Hang Seng Tech Index futures
all hit new highs during 2023. Since the beginning of 2024 (as of end-May),
the average daily trading volume of futures and options had further risen to
over 1.56 million contracts.
 
     To provide the market with greater flexibility and facilitate investors
to manage risks during the overseas market hours, the HKEX launched the
After-hours Trading Session (T+1 Session) in the derivatives market in 2013,
and further extended the trading hours in phases subsequently. With effect



from June 2019, the trading hours of T+1 Session have been extended to 3am of
the next day. In line with the continuous expansion of the ecosystem of Hong
Kong's derivatives market and the rapid growth of the number cum types of
non-Hong Kong Dollar denominated products as well as the asset class covered,
the HKEX launched the derivatives holiday trading service in May 2022 with
MSCI futures and options contracts as the first suite of products. In March
2024, the service was extended to currency futures and options contracts,
facilitating investors to manage foreign exchange risks during public
holidays in Hong Kong. In addition, the HKEX is developing a new derivatives
platform to further enhance trading and clearing efficiency, with a view to
addressing evolving client needs.
 
     On the other hand, the Government in co-ordination with the SFC made
legislative amendments in 2023 to optimise the derivatives position limit
regime. The 2024-25 Budget also announced that the fixed-rate stamp duty
payable on the jobbing business of options market makers will be waived, so
as to lower transaction costs, enhance market liquidity and improve
investors' efficiency in risk management. The Government target is to
introduce an amendment bill into the Legislative Council within 2024.
 
     On the implementation of the initiative to maintain trading under severe
weather, we believe that it will serve an important function of further
strengthening Hong Kong's position as a two-way gateway between the
international and Mainland markets, consolidating its competitiveness as an
international financial centre. The HKEX conducted the public consultation
from November 2023 to January 2024 on the proposed model and relevant
arrangements for operating the Hong Kong securities and derivatives markets
under severe weather. The Government, the HKEX and regulators have maintained
close communication with relevant stakeholders on the implementation. The
details and timetable will be announced within this month.
 
     The HKEX and the SFC will continue to explore other initiatives that
would benefit the development of the derivatives market. Specific improvement
measures will be announced as appropriate for market consultation.
 
(2) and (4) The Government, regulators and the HKEX are committed to
deepening and widening the mutual access between the Mainland and Hong Kong
capital markets. With the strong support from the Central People's
Government, a number of enhancement measures and new products were introduced
under the mutual market access programme in 2023, fostering the connectivity
and concerted development of the two markets. We will continue to liaise
closely with relevant Mainland authorities and actively implement the
expansion measures as supported by the regulators of the two places. Notably,
the SFC announced in November 2023 that offshore Mainland government bond
futures will be launched in Hong Kong, which will introduce an effective
offshore risk management tool for investing in Mainland government bonds in
Hong Kong. Relevant preparatory work has reached the final stage. The HKEX
will announce the launch date and details upon obtaining regulatory approval.
 
     On the expansion of product scope, various initiatives in broadening
mutual access such as Bond Connect, Cross-boundary Wealth Management Connect,



inclusion of Exchange-traded Funds (ETFs) under mutual access, Swap Connect,
etc. were successively implemented in recent years. Apart from the launch of
Mainland government bond futures mentioned above, we are actively
collaborating with the Mainland authorities to take forward the five measures
announced by the China Securities Regulatory Commission in April (including
expanding the eligible product scope of equity ETFs under Stock Connect,
including real estate investment trusts under Stock Connect, supporting the
inclusion of RMB stock trading counter under Southbound trading of Stock
Connect, enhancing the arrangements for mutual recognition of funds, and
encouraging leading enterprises of industries in the Mainland to list in Hong
Kong) as well as the other measures announced earlier such as the
introduction of block trading under Stock Connect. We will continue to
discuss with the Mainland various expansion and enhancement arrangements, and
study recommendations for facilitating two-way capital flows between the two
places. Individual enhancement measures will be announced as appropriate once
they are ready. 
  
(3) On virtual asset (VA), the Government issued a policy statement in
October 2022 to set out the policy stance and approach towards developing a
vibrant VA sector and ecosystem in Hong Kong. The objective is to provide
suitable regulation for the market to unleash the potential of Web3 and other
related technologies while addressing the actual and potential risks, thereby
ensuring responsible and healthy market development. Since the issuance of
the policy statement, the development of VA-related products in Hong Kong has
achieved notable progress. Following the introduction of the first batch of
VA futures ETFs in 2022, the Asia's first batch of VA spot ETFs were listed
in Hong Kong in April 2024, providing investors with a richer array of VA
investment options. As of end-May, the total asset under management of VA
futures and spot ETFs listed in Hong Kong reached HK$3.2 billion. The
Government and regulators will continue to facilitate the development of VA-
related products.
 
(5) The Government attaches importance to enhancing commodities trading in
the financial services sector. With the Mainland being one of the global
leading commodities consumers, the influence of RMB in the commodities market
has gradually increased alongside the progression of RMB
internationalisation. The unique advantage of having the Mainland's support
provides Hong Kong with the potential to further optimise relevant product
development and infrastructure, and strive to become a major cross-boundary
commodities market. The HKEX has launched a series of commodities futures
products settled in RMB, covering various metal types such as gold, silver,
aluminium, zinc, copper, nickel, tin and lead.
 
     The HKEX will continue to explore relevant development, including the
issuance of high-liquidity products and suitable trading methods. It will
work closely with the Mainland institutions to explore the feasibility of co-
operation of the HKEX and its company Qianhai Mercantile Exchange with other
Mainland commodities and futures exchanges. Fully leveraging the functions of
Qianhai Mercantile Exchange as a cross-boundary trading platform for specific
commodities (such as soybean) will strengthen the two-way connectivity
between domestic and overseas commodities market participants as well as



contribute to enhancing our country's pricing power in the international
commodities market. The Government and financial regulators will support the
work of the HKEX, and actively discuss relevant measures with the Mainland.
We are pleased to note that the industry has liaised with the London Metal
Exchange on specific measures, including the proposal to establish an
accredited commodities settlement warehouse in Hong Kong. The London Metal
Exchange is positive towards the proposal and will further study the
practical commercial demand and feasibility with the industry. The Government
and financial regulators will provide assistance as appropriate.

S for S speaks on specification of
absconders in respect of offences
endangering national security and
specification of measures applicable
against relevant absconders under
Safeguarding National Security
Ordinance

     â€‹Following is the transcript of remarks by the Secretary for Security,
Mr Tang Ping-keung, at a media session on the specification of absconders in
respect of offences endangering national security and specification of
measures applicable against relevant absconders under Safeguarding National
Security Ordinance this morning (June 12):
 
Reporter: First, why is the Government deciding to cancel the passports of
the six now? Why today? And why months after Article 23 took effect? And the
second question, because one of the six is operating an account on the
platform Patreon, so will his subscribers also face legal consequences as
people will be blocked from providing funds and resources to the six? Thank
you.
 
Secretary for Security: First of all, the reason why we have to declare them
as specified absconders, it is because according to the law, and actually we
have to address and we have to combat, to deter and to prevent those people
who have committed offences relating to endangering national security to
abscond, so this is a necessary action that we have to take. And regarding
the use of the tool that may be used to provide funds to those specified
absconders, here I would like to reiterate that it is an offence to provide
funds or to handle funds for those specified absconders, no matter what
platform it is.
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Reporter: Will the Hong Kong Government demand other countries not to
recognise the Hong Kong passports of these six people, and how would you make
sure other countries would agree? My second question is that the
international human rights treaty, the ICCPR (International Covenant on Civil
and Political Rights), guarantees freedom of movement. Are the passport
cancellations of these six people a violation of their rights?
 
Secretary for Security: First of all, the Immigration Department will,
according to our law, cancel their passports. There is a well established
mechanism among different countries regarding how to notify the cancellation
of passport. There is absolutely no contravention to the covenant you have
quoted. It is because according to all those covenants, there are exceptions
because of national security grounds. This is not just applicable to Hong
Kong, but applies to all civilised societies.
 
Reporter: What are the actual intended effects of these new restrictions
given to these people under the Safeguarding National Security Ordinance,
given some of them only have BNO passports, and are currently residing in the
UK, which could give them citizenship or permanent residency, which could
eventually render a lot of these restrictions useless? Also, how many of
these people actually held HKSAR passports for the Government to cancel?
 
     The second question, as mentioned earlier, the Government will also not
allow the transfer of money or other resources to these individuals as well.
In the case of YouTube and Patreon, will the Government also proactively
reach out to these companies and try to demand that they take them down, or
will they also restrict them on any way in regards of this particular action
or measure ? Thank you.
 
Secretary for Security: First of all, we are not just (taking) one measure ,
like cancelling their passports. We have a range of measures, for example,
like any provision of funds or handling of funds for them, will be subject to
these restrictions, so it is not just one. To answer the other question, all
those people (who) are entitled to have HKSAR passports, under our suspension
requirement, even if they want to apply for a new passport, it won't be
allowed. As I said, it will be illegal to provide funds or handle their
funds, it doesn't matter which platform it is, as long as they are providing
funding or assisting them to handle the funding, (they) will be subject to
criminal sanction. Thank you.
 
(Please also refer to the Chinese portion of the transcript.)


